
INTRODUCTION
Success in the tourism sector lies in maintaining
vibrant and healthy natural, cultural and social
environments. Primarily the offer depends upon
the quality of conditions in any given tourism des-
tination. It is this quality more than any other fac-
tor, which determines the market value. In the
case of the Southern Europe, it is their rich nat-
ural and historical patrimony that has long been
an attraction to visitors. During the last fifty years,
the Mediterranean regions had gained the posi-
tion of being the traditional stronghold of sum-
mer season tourism and have been, and continue
to be, developed to cater to increasing numbers of
visitors. In the development process, the focus has
most frequently been on short and medium term

investment bringing a rapid return in profits.
Development of superstructure has been exten-
sive, often with disregard or lack of foresight as to
the overall effect on local conditions. The nature
of development in many tourism destinations has
been such that the corresponding deterioration of
the environment is of a scale that has not only
caused conflict amongst local communities but
has also placed in jeopardy the attractions which
draw the visitor. Furthermore, competition from
new and emerging destinations in the rapidly
expanding long-haul market now threatens the
economic stability of some communities and
regions dependent on tourism as a leading eco-
nomic generator and income provider.
Sustainable tourism has become, in view of the
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above, a catchword and a platform for discussing
a reorientation of regional development policies.
In fact, it attempts to face the risk of abandon-
ment of a destination, which increases by the
deteriorating environmental conditions. Once a
destination is labelled as deteriorated, the recov-
ery to a leading market position is difficult to
achieve. The tour operator however suffers only a
temporary inconvenience as the promotion of
offers and the use of carriers can simply be
switched to other destinations. Unless having
considerable real estate investment in any desti-
nation, the tour operator�s main consideration is
that the carrier is full to passenger capacity.
Recent research has revealed that neither the
tour operator, travel agencies nor transportation
companies accept responsibility for the conditions
of the environment at destinations where they
operate (Hemingway, 1997).
If we codify the problems arising from overdevel-
opment in Southern European destinations that
are purpose built for tourism we will read them as
follows (Hemingway, 1997):
� Degradation of natural surroundings and man-

made historic and cultural patrimony
� Destruction of wildlife habitats and fragile

ecosystems
� Over exploitation of scarce water resources
� Inadequate waste water treatment
� Proliferation of municipal solid wastes and

accompanying inadequate disposal facilities
� Dependence of local communities on seasonal

tourism as the leading income provider.
Underdevelopment of other economic activi-
ties.

� Diminishment of traditional forms of earning
income such as agriculture, fishing and local
production of artisan crafts

� Loss of cultural identity and traditional values
of local populations

The listed problems are existent worldwide and
not in any way solely to be encountered in
Southern European destinations. However, the
Mediterranean region, and particularly those tra-
ditional destinations developed for the package
tour market, mainly entered into business without
adequate supportive environmental infrastruc-
ture. Many are now in a condition where it is
proving an expensive operation to re-fit and up-
grade to modern requirements and it is this last
which must be met for these destinations to main-

tain their economies and acquired standard of liv-
ing. An appropriate mix of workable legislation
and voluntary measures from tourism industry
sectors is necessary for Mediterranean destina-
tions to maintain their leading position. Without
such information being introduced to decision-
makers, the objective of maintaining economies
financed by tourism revenues cannot be achieved.
In view of the above let us now review the cre-
ation and adoption of the term sustainable devel-
opment.

THE NEED FOR SUSTAINABILITY IN ITS HISTORIC
CONTEXT
In the present work, sustainable tourism is set
within the broader concept of sustainable devel-
opment, a concept that is evident in policy think-
ing at a variety of levels, not least in European
Union (EU) debates. For instance, the Green
Paper from DGXXIII of the European
Commission (1995) argues that it is vital for the
future of the European tourist industry for it to
operate according to the broad principles of sus-
tainable development. Consideration then is
given to why it is important to use the concepts of
sustainable development and sustainable tourism
development. This includes an appraisal of the
potential environmental, social, cultural and
political benefits and costs of tourism develop-
ment, as well as of the reasons why the market
economy may fail to allocate resources sustain-
ably and why governmental and other interven-
tions are necessary.
Environmental economics provides many valu-
able arguments in support of the concept of sus-
tainable development and this perspective and
the emphasis on environmental resources gives
coherence to the analysis of a complex set of
issues. Subsequently, the analysis evaluates the
wider relevance of sustainable tourism to
embrace not just environmental but also social,
economic, cultural and political resources
(Bramwell et. al., 1995).
The concept of sustainable development was
introduced by the World Commission on
Environment and Development (1987), which
argued that current economic development
should be realised taking the coming generations
into account. This implies that the external envi-
ronmental costs of production and consumption
should no longer be shifted onto coming genera-
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tions. A question in this respect is whether or not
there was a need previously for the formulation of
the concept of sustainable development. Were
there no appropriate mechanisms and instru-
ments available in traditional economic analyses
and theories? Indeed, it is claimed by neo-classi-
cal economists that the functioning of market
processes will result in an optimal allocation of
production factors. However, during the 1980s, it
became increasingly clear that traditional market
evaluation, including the concept of social costs,
did not provide sufficient theoretical underpin-
ning or instruments to stop environmental degra-
dation. The concept of sustainable development
has been posed as a solution to the inability of tra-
ditional economic theories to deal with these
types of problems.
At the United Nations Conference on the
Environment and Development held in Rio de
Janeiro in 1992, the strategy of sustainable devel-
opment was described as the essential political
model for the 21st century. With this concept
extending to all sectors of human life and eco-
nomic activity, it seemed that an objective of this
kind, being designed to secure environmentally
compatible development, should also be applied
to tourism, as a branch of economic activity.
The expression �sustainable development� is sub-
ject to many different interpretations. Below we
present the main general maxims for the ensuing
action. Structurally these maxims are of wide
validity, i.e., they demand a weighing up of any
possible nuisances involved in any transaction.
Yet, this requires that any conceivable nuisance
shall be quantifiable, and moreover that demarca-
tion in terms of time and space is feasible. Ranges
of instruments are accordingly required for ren-
dering the theoretical concept operational. After
all, the question of applying the concept in the
various fields of action in tourism presents itself
both to the supplier of tourist services, on the one
hand, and to consumers, on the other.
The concept of �Sustainable Tourism� is strongly
reminiscent of terms used in the strategic debate
of the 1980s on the kind of tourism development
to be pursued. Expressions such as �qualitative
tourism� or �the gentle tourism� would degener-
ate into a commonplace of tourism policy and can
be regarded as metaphors for new direction in
tourism so frequently demanded. This strategic
discussion may have produced new solutions in a

large number of separate projects, yet new con-
crete directions for tourism are still lacking. This
inevitably raises the question of whether any new
general scheme for the global development of
human life and economic structures can also
engender a new direction for tourism. Therefore,
a brief explanation of the concept itself will be
required (Lorch et. al., 1995).
In Agenda 21 the initial call for sustainable devel-
opment ran as follows: the basic developmental
parameters for man and the environment must be
laid out in such a way to preserve a lasting ability
to survive in the human community. This call
implies that the continuance of man�s current
modes of living and production would mean that
his existence is no longer assured in the long term.
The concept of sustainable development assumes
that the survival of mankind would only be possi-
ble provided that economic, social and community
structures along with all the resulting activities are
directed towards the preservation of the bios-
phere. Current satisfaction of human needs must
be directed towards the output of the natural
household, so as to ensure that generations to
come shall be able to satisfy their needs �in the
same way�. The concept does not therefore place
environmental protection at the centre of all con-
siderations, but promotes usage of a kind directed
at preserving those natural potentials of vital
importance for mankind. This concept of usage is
to be originally found in the forestry industry in the
form of a principle familiar there for centuries: if
output of timber is to be kept to a maximum in the
long term, then the quantities harvested should
not exceed the system�s regeneration capacity.
Amongst the environmental movement and in sci-
entific circles it is often believed that human hus-
bandry in the form of a circular development
must generally be meshed into natural cycles. The
bounds of all activities are accordingly deter-
mined not by such neo-classical factors as the
optimal satisfaction of man�s consumer needs or a
maximum exploitation of production opportuni-
ties, but rather from the finiteness of resources.
The concept therefore makes a demand on the
count that �All forms of husbandry which can
only ensure economic development by the contin-
ued depletion of resources and the related
increasing strain on the natural environment need
to be transformed as soon as possible�. This
objective can only be achieved by a reduction of
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material inputs and outputs in production
processes and services and �consequently� a
reduction of the negative repercussions on
nature. Economic development shall then be
restrained, wherever this jeopardises intact forms
of community. The only activities tolerable in the
sense of this concept are those compatible with
natural circumstances and the communal struc-
ture, as formed by human activities and affected
by the consequences of these.
Although sustainable development has often
been described as a contradiction in terms it
offers a valuable common ground for the discus-
sion of the management of natural resources.

A SPATIAL APPROACH OF SUSTAINABLE
TOURISM
Spatial and temporal factors differ in their depen-
dence on the activity concerned and/or the resul-
tant problems. The differences arise from the
quantity and quality of the raw materials used
(inputs), from the utilisation of residues (out-
puts), along with the impacts arising from inputs
and outputs on environmental conditions and
community structures at the place concerned. The
greater the input/output quantities and the larger
the anticipated negative impacts on nature and
society, the more rigorous the scrutiny must be of
whether an activity conforms to the concept. This
necessarily produces differentiated and region-
specific criteria for the demands to be placed on
sustainable development.  Where the concept is
applied, a decoupling of economic progress from
the depletion of resources and environmental
harm is no longer justifiable. Sustainability can
only be attained provided that the natural, eco-
nomic and social system is itself stable. This state
of affairs exists for so long as the system is in a
position to offset changes in a self-regulating
manner. In that case, one may speak of environ-
mental social and economic compatibility, or of
those conditions, which constitute sustainability.
If the spatial dimension is restricted to determin-
ing the destination area for a holiday, its structure
will be characterised by specific ecological, socio-
cultural and socio-economic circumstances. The
destination will offer the visitor a specific range of
services. This may embrace natural elements
comprising resources which do not per se bear
any direct relationship to tourism, yet become
tourist objects through their power to lure

tourists, e.g., beautiful scenery, natural land-
scapes, etc.). Such a range, on the other hand, can
be artificially generated by creating such special
infrastructure as hotels, communication systems,
sports facilities or parks, all of which may incor-
porate natural resources. An artificial range of
this kind may on the one hand be used to satisfy
existing demand, and on the other to induce new
demand where a destination area is being opened
up for the first time. Tourism is after all embed-
ded in a complex of specific economic and social
parameters. These affect both its integration into
the whole range of sectoral policies on the spot,
and the way in which tourism is handled at differ-
ent political levels. Any realistic understanding of
sustainable tourism must adequately reflect these
circumstances. Then sustainable tourism could be
defined as follows: A development which takes into
account not only aspects in visitor origin countries,
but the form of outward journey, on the one hand,
along with the interests of visitors and residents in a
region to be defined. Activities at the destination
need to be based on nature�s capacity to absorb,
whereby consumption of all resources should be as
sparing as possible. The objective of such a tourism
policy is the lasting fulfilment of the ecological, pro-
ductive and socio-cultural functions and the
redressing of balances (Bramwell, 1996).
As the effects of interventions in, and influences
on, nature are not sufficiently known (or are con-
sistently disregarded) an optimum use of natural
resources for human production and consump-
tion, as is the claim of neo-classical analyses of
regional development and policy recommenda-
tions, becomes a problem. Neo-classical optimisa-
tion requires insight into the effects of alternative
actions on nature (or into the availability of nat-
ural resources) with a probability bordering on
certainty, or at least with a chance that can be
coped with by the theory of probabilities. The for-
mer requirement (of probability bordering on
certainty) is quite familiar as the well-known
assumption of completely informed agents, which
means that the problem of flawed ecological
knowledge is simply neglected. The latter require-
ment (based on probability theory) seems more
advanced, but still needs far better ecological
knowledge than we generally have, in order to
construct a distribution of chances of possible
ecological states, as a result of human interven-
tion (Drepper and Manson, 1990).
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In general, processes in nature, and hence human
interventions in these processes, appear to be
hardly predictable for at least three reasons. First,
synergetic effects increase the impact on the envi-
ronment of separate actions. Second, thresholds
are very common in ecosystems. Third, many
actions have a delayed effect on the environment.
It takes decades, for example, before nitrogen
from manure and chemical fertilisers is washed
from the top into deeper layers of the soil, caus-
ing severe nitrate pollution of the groundwater,
which serves in most countries as a source of
drinking water. Even if nitrogen leakages to the
groundwater can be prevented from now on,
nitrate pollution of groundwater will increase
considerably for decades in the next century.
Thresholds, synergetic effects and delayed reac-
tions make for instance the relations between
emissions and their effects rather obscure to us.
As a result of human actions, ecosystems change
much more capriciously than economists normal-
ly assume. The neo-classical approach of optimis-
ing the use of the natural resources available is

senseless so long as we cannot quite accurately
assess the amount of natural resources we have.
To put it another way, we cannot optimise our
�ecological utilisation space� without knowing
exactly where its limits are located; exceeding
these limits, often implies irreversible effects on
nature and a decrease of the available space
(Drepper and Mansson, 1990). It becomes clear
then that neo-classical approaches fall short in
analysing environmental issues and, subsequently,
provide a flawed basis for environmental policy.
Then the question arises whether an alternative
theoretical approach could be developed provid-
ing a more appropriate basis for environmental
problems. And if this is the case, does this imply
that the link between economic theory and envi-
ronmental policy could be restored?
Numerous starting-points for the development of
such an economic theory are suggested in the lit-
erature. Boulding (1966) uses the concept of
�spaceship earth�. Sachs (1984) advocates an eco-
development, Yennicke (1983) suggests ecologi-
cal imperatives for governmental policies,
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Opschoor (1987-1990) wants to keep economic
activities within the limits of the ecological utili-
sation space, and Brundtland (1987) promotes
the concept of sustainable development. The
above terms have in common that the ecological-
ly bounded possibilities to the use of natural
resources, are taken as a normative starting-point
for the development of economic theory. Figure 1
helps to delineate different kinds of effects of
human activities on the natural systems.
Special attention has to be paid to one category of
effects on nature by human actions: the use of
land as this seriously violates the ecosystems and
thus threatens the cycles. The process began as
soon as people, once settled at fixed residences,
took up agriculture and began to change the nat-
ural layer of vegetation. In Europe, the process
has advanced to the point that hardly any of the
original vegetation is left. Modifications in the
vegetation need not necessarily lead to unaccept-
able changes in the natural cycles, but they do
interfere with the cyclical process. Further attacks
on the natural vegetation by the building of
tourist accommodation, the construction of air-
ports and other infrastructures have seriously
affected the ecosystem. However, their effect is
different from that of the discharges of waste
products, in that they threaten the functioning of
cycles much faster and more directly, without
complicated intermediary processes (Bramwell
et.al., 1996).
The prerequisite for an ecologically sustainable
society is the use of eco-cycles in such a way that
their functioning is not damaged irreversibly. It is
not easy to operationalise this starting-point.
Certainly, the discharge of materials, which are
alien or rare in eco-cycles and mainly extracted
from the stocks of fossil natural resources, should
be minimised, or even better, stopped. However,
it is impossible to recycle completely all materials.
During production, consumption and recycling
processes surely a certain part of the materials
will be �lost�, that is, end up in the eco-cycles.
Technological development should be directed to
a continuous decrease of the percentage of �lost�
materials. Ultimately, the sustainable solution is
to convert completely to renewable resources.
Renewable resources can be extracted from the
ever�functioning eco-cycles (on the condition of
careful exploitation) and subsequently, after
being used in production and consumption

processes, they can be disposed of without
exceeding the carrying capacity.
Traditional cost-benefit analysis cannot solve the
problem of the determination of the optimal pol-
lution point. Indeed, the price mechanism does
not give sufficient information for this purpose.
There is only one way to attempt to prevent over-
exploitation of the ecological utilisation space:
specified standards which are considered to be
sustainable from an ecological point of view. This
implies that standards are directly derived from
the functioning of the eco-cycles. Critical loads,
carrying capacities, emission standards and
extraction quotas are the policy goals in this
respect. Subsequently, both �command and con-
trol� instruments and economic instruments could
be used to attain these policy goals. The choice
between them, or better, the specific mix of them,
depends on criteria, such as effectiveness and effi-
ciency (Modinos, 1996).
Therefore, there is a need to maximise the bene-
fits from tourism whilst the disbenefits or costs
should be minimised, and to limit tourism devel-
opment to within standards considered to be sus-
tainable. Some of the environmental arguments
for sustainable tourism will now be explained.
The tourism sector has specific features, which
may lead to adverse impacts on social and natur-
al resources. For instance, unlike other economic
activities, the consumers have to travel to the
product, which means that tourism can be highly
intrusive in host communities and damage the
environment in several ways. Tourism is also a
diverse and fragmented industry, difficult to con-
trol. It comprises a number of independent and
inseparable activities: travel, accommodation,
catering, sightseeing and other services.
Consequently, firms providing tourist goods and
services belong to different industrial sectors and
several of these firms also cater to the local popu-
lation. Moreover, tourism is more or less season-
al in nature taking place at certain periods within
the year, so the impacts can be temporarily con-
centrated in specific seasons. McKercher (1993)
has asserted that tourists at present are strongly
motivated by desires to escape from their every-
day existence and to be entertained, suggesting
that as a consequence they are relatively uncon-
cerned about the social and environmental
impacts of their tourist activities. In terms of envi-
ronmental impacts, tourism interacts with the

306 MODINOS M.

modinos.qxd  5/17/01  2:06 PM  Page 306



environment in several ways, which are depicted
in Figure 2. Two broad classes of interactions are
noted: the direct interaction of tourism with the
environment, and the effects of other economic
activities on tourism through the environmental
modifications they produce. It should be noted
that the environment is used directly as a primary
input within the tourist industry: First of all, all
tourist infrastructures and superstructures utilise
land. However, certain tourist land uses conflict
with one another, even though they serve the
same purpose of tourism development. This is the
case, for example, when a highway, built to serve
a tourist destination, is located close to a tourism
development zone. Although proper land use
planning can prevent conflicts from arising, this is
not always possible.

THE EUROPEAN CONTEXT TO SUSTAINABLE
TOURISM
For almost half a century, Europe has been the
world�s leading tourist destination. According to
European Commission figures in 1992, tourism
generated 5.5% of the then European
Community�s national income, accounted for 8%
of end-user consumption, and employed 7.5 mil-
lion full-time workers and 10 million if secondary

activities were taken into account (Barnes and
Barnes, 1993). The growing importance of
tourism in Europe and the increasing awareness
of its significance are reflected by the fact that it
is cited for the first time in broad framework leg-
islation in the treaty of the European Union
(EU). Thus, it is vital that efforts are put into
developing approaches to sustainable tourism
management and also to implementing these at
the European level (Lavery, 1993).
Sustainable tourism issues are important at the
European scale:
� In environmental terms. A European dimen-

sion to sustainable tourism is necessary, as
environmental problems do not respect
national boundaries. The Maastricht Treaty
introduced the �sustainable development� con-
cept as a major policy objective and now con-
tains a requirement for the integration of envi-
ronmental protection in other policies, moving
the term forward to its preamble at the
Amsterdam Summit.

� In economic terms. A sustainable tourism
approach is likely to be essential to the long-
term competitiveness of the tourism industry
in Europe. Sustainable tourism may also be
regarded by policy makers as a means of cor-
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recting economic imbalances between
European regions without it producing
adverse environmental, social and cultural
effects on host communities. Conflicts
between the local economies and the interests
of �outside� investors must be resolved in the
best interests of the local economy and the
quality of the environment. The transnational
character of tourism businesses makes neces-
sary a European-wide policy framework. For
instance, the European Union is concerned to
ensure that businesses carry external costs,
which are broadly equal in different national
contexts. The European Commission White
Paper Growth, Competitiveness, Employment
1993 reminded the need to ensure that envi-
ronmental legislation affecting businesses is
consistent between Member States. Without
this consistency, businesses may tend to move
wherever environmental standards and hence
costs are lowest. Since this will threaten jobs
and income in Member States with higher
standards, it will put a downward pressure on
environmental protection.

� In social terms. The confinement of social
problems as regional unemployment and
depopulation may be favoured through sus-
tainable tourism, particularly as the industry is
located in many areas of Europe which have
problems of underdevelopment and high lev-
els of unemployment. Disadvantaged areas are
the focus of the EU�s regional policy, which is
aimed at reducing intra-regional inequality.

� In political terms. Sustainable tourism may
promote political participation, which is
regarded as an essential feature of liberal
democracy. This is particularly important
when policy initiatives are promoted on a pan-
European scale. In this respect, new communi-
cation technologies and networking may prove
particularly favourable.

Tourism is already affected by EU policy in a
number of areas. This includes regional policy and
its European Regional Development Fund arm,
the Common Agricultural Policy, consumer policy
(such as the directive on package holidays and
package tours which was adopted in 1990), envi-
ronmental policy (such as the 1976 directive on
bathing water quality), social policy (in areas such
as the rights of migrant workers and the mutual
recognition of qualifications within the European

Union) and European monetary policy (for exam-
ple, attempts to stabilise currencies through the
Exchange Rate Mechanism). In many instances
these policy areas may be more significant than
measures directed specifically on tourism, such as
the European Year of Tourism (1990) and the
Community Action Plan to Assist Tourism (1991),
the inclusion of tourism in the Treaty of
Maastricht (Article 3), and the development of the
European Commission Green Paper. However,
there has been considerable debate within the EU
about the principle of subsidiarity, which means
that intervention should not interfere with deci-
sions best made at the local, regional and national
levels and this mirrors discussion among advocates
of sustainable tourism about the relative decision
making powers that should be held at the region-
al, national and international levels.

CONCLUDING REMARKS
Sustainable tourism, as the term suggests,
attempts to confer an aura of respectability on
tourism. Its principles of small scale, gradual and
more equitable development, as opposed to large
scale, rapid development appears very laudable.
However, faced with the rapid growth of mass
tourism, its feasibility is often questioned.
Sustainable, Green or Eco-tourism focuses on the
need to promote a symbiotic, or, at worst, co-exis-
tent relationship between tourism and environ-
mental conservation. Tourism companies are
increasingly responding to green consumerism
and are anxious to promote an environmentally
friendly image in their marketing strategies.
Amongst such examples are the collective promo-
tion of selected companies under the �Green Flag�
umbrella in the UK and the commitment of
Swissair to present a corporate image of an envi-
ronmentally conscious operation. Again there is a
danger that such exercises may not go beyond
marketing tactics, involving �window dressing� in
response to consumer pressure. Ecotourism has
become �big business�. It is the fastest growing
sector of tourism, and has consequently generat-
ed unprecedented interest in the travel trade.
Commercial pressures may well dictate that eco-
tourism will merely replicate the economic, social
and physical problems associated with conven-
tional tourism. The only difference, and herein
lies perhaps the greatest threat, is that previously
underdeveloped areas, all the more vulnerable,
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become the prime targets. And this process may
be facilitated by the improvement of the telecom-
munications infrastructure.
It can be said that whilst Green or Ecotourism
may satisfy environmentalists� claims it may not
constitute sustainable tourism development.
Unless a more holistic approach is taken, incor-
porating the needs of the host population, sus-
tainability will be compromised. And this holistic
approach should include equity considerations, a
modernisation of the sector and the inevitable

inclusion of new technologies in the production
system. New forms of intra-regional co-operation
could then arise, networks might be formed and
sustainable development could shift emphasis
from heavy infrastructure to good telecommuni-
cation systems, renewable energy, recycling
processes, organic agriculture and nature protec-
tion schemes. In any case sustainable tourism is
essential to the medium and long-term survival of
this economic sector in Southern Europe.
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